

Akaela Michels-Gualtieri

Othello: A Moor Rorschach Test

The evolution of the colour of Othello's skin-tone is a surprisingly accurate cultural barometer of attitudes towards race in the eyes of scholars. A significant portion of the critical literature is focused upon the Moor's complexion as one of the main variables within the play. Yet the fact that the script has itself become a variable, and not a constant, has been neglected. This text's transformation can be traced alongside the ratification of racial laws. In Jacobean England, Antebellum American, and Imperial Germany, audiences respectively experienced Othello committing divergent crimes, ranging from murder-suicide, to marriage, to simply existing. These countries' racial legislation coloured the various audience interpretations of the Moor. While Othello's actions were always the same, the public projected their own attributed meanings onto the play – a practice analogous to a living Rorschach test. This article explores the concept of using a metaphorical Rorschach test as a tool for the historicization of the many colours of *Othello*.

Akaela Michels-Gualtieri has had a long career as a swinging trapeze artist with circuses around the world, including Cirque du Soleil, Ringling Brothers, and Barnum & Bailey. She is currently an undergraduate student at Brown University in the United States.

Key terms: Shakespeare, Othello, anti-miscegenation legislation, Jacobean England, Antebellum America, Imperial Germany.

OTHELLO is widely understood by contemporary audiences to be a Black general. However, the early twentieth-century German translations of Othello make an argument that the eponymous character was not only 'unblack', but that he 'might even [have been] white'.2 Indeed, during its first performance (1604), Richard Burbage, a white actor, inaugurated the role wearing a form of blackface.3 The evolution of the colour of Othello's skintone is a surprisingly accurate cultural barometer of attitudes towards race in the eyes of scholars. A significant portion of the critical literature is focused upon the Moor's complexion as one of the main variables within the play.⁴ Yet the fact that the script has itself become a variable has been neglected. No fully contextualized history has yet addressed the transformation of the script over time and across continents, nor has anyone mapped the colourism of its stagings.

This article focuses upon the evolution of the play's text from its English original to Antebellum America and Imperial Germany, each period having been chosen with regard to the era's racial context and its legislative impact upon the play. The text's transformation can be traced alongside the ratification of both American and German racial laws. As a result, in each selected period, the respective audiences experienced Othello committing divergent crimes, ranging from murdersuicide, to marriage, to simply existing. The Moor's murder-suicide remains the only consistent felony in each era. Respective racial legislation coloured the various audience interpretations of the Moor. While Othello's actions were always the same, the public projected their own attributed meanings onto the play — a practice analogous to a living Rorschach test.

The Rorschach test, created by Hermann Rorschach, is a type of psychological evaluation which exposes its subjects to images, also known as inkblots, that are specifically designed to stimulate subconscious personality traits. There are ten inkblots. Five of the inkblots are black and white; two are black, white, and red; and the last three are multicoloured with no black at all. According to Rorschach's theory, a patient's subconscious will project their own meaning onto the

amorphous images. No diagnosis is correlated to a single response; a plethora of variables can be taken into account, such as colour or animal pareidolia. The divergent symbolism found within the inkblots' lines serve as a psychodiagnostic metric.⁵ For example, a mentally stable patient often links Inkblot 1 with the image of a black bat, but patients prone to instability allegedly connect the image with a black mask.

The majority of clinical psychiatrists consider the test to be unsubstantiated due to the lack of a standardized method of administration.⁶ While the inkblot's scientific viability remains uncertain, the term 'Rorschach' has become a part of the cultural vernacular;7 it has even become an eponym for a DC Comics antihero.8 Rorschach has become synonymous with the human propensity to project an interpretation upon a situation. In 2017, the *New York Times* described the popular myth of a Rorschach test as a 'shortcut to our subconscious, plunging through the artifice of our self-presentation and into our darkest mental recesses . . . [to see] who we really are'. Rorschach as a metaphor 'reveals as much about our selves . . . as it does about the thing we are looking at'.9 Richard Lebow uses this metaphor to delineate the stagings of The Merchant of Venice in Nazi Germany. 10 In the same vein, this article proposes using a metaphorical Rorschach test as a tool for the colourful historicization of Othello.

Indeed, Rorschach himself thought about the role of colour in the processing of perception; he used 'colour shock' as a way to describe the confusion patients experienced when their subconscious could not make sense of the inkblots' use of colour. Rorschach writes: 'Colour shock occurs during the test and the colour responses are markedly confused and appear to surprise the subject himself as he gives them.'11 He believed that a patient's response to the inkblot's use of colour, both actual and imagined, was directly correlated to their respective cultural influences. 12 Analogously, the Antebellum Southerners and the Wilhelmine public experienced a form of colour shock when they were confronted with the image of Othello as both a high-ranking military officer and as Black.

In contrast, the majority of seventeenth-century British audiences were horrified by Desdemona's tragic death – not the Moor's complexion. Between the early seventeenth century in England and the early nineteenth century in the United States, Othello's skintone shifted from Black to tawny. Then, a century later in Germany, the Moor's Blackness was erased from the script altogether. Applying Rorschach's theory of colour shock to the textual transmutation of *Othello* allows a narrative to emerge on how the script of *The Moor of Venice* became a psychodiagnostic test of unconscious colour bias.

Jacobean England

At the time Othello was written, the Moor's marriage to Desdemona was not a crime; the United Kingdom has never ratified any form anti-interracial marriage legislation.¹³ Although miscegenation was technically legal in England in the early seventeenth century, 'Blackamoores' (Black people) were certainly not welcome. In 1596, Queen Elizabeth authorized the deportation of 'negars and blackamoores' in an effort rid her country of its Black population. 14 Seven years after the 'blackamoore' ban, Shakespeare chose to write a play centred upon a character described as both a Moor and as Black. In contrast to the most frequent interpretation of the Moor as a reference to a person with a dark complexion, in the early seventeenth century, 'Moor' was also used as a derogatory moniker for the Genoese, 15 and in reference to the light-skinned population of Mauritania. 16 Seen through the lens of a light-skinned Moor, Iago's reference to Othello's homeland as Mauritania creates a juxtaposition to the notion that the title character must be defined by his Black complexion.¹⁷ The Shakespearean concept of a non-Black Moor was initially used in the first Quarto edition of The Merchant of Venice (1600), where the stage directions indicate that its Moor is of a 'tawnie' complexion.18

'Moor' is used as a descriptor for Othello around sixty times throughout the script, yet never in correlation to his skin-tone. Instead, the word is often written in conjunction with adjectives such as 'brave', 'cruel', 'dull', 'lascivious', 'lusty', 'noble', 'valiant', and 'warlike'.19 Given the paraprosdokian nature of the original text (or texts),20 to assume that its use of the word 'black' was solely intended as a descriptor of race is a mistake. Iago is an unequivocal liar and is still repeatedly referred to as 'honest'. Adding to the lexicon on the character's complexion, in a longforgotten anecdote, Rawdon Brown postulated that Othello was, in fact, based upon a white man.²¹ Brown was a nineteenth-century British antiquarian who spent half a century working in the Venetian archives to 'seek out all the material he could find which had a bearing on the history of England'.²² Brown believed that Cristofalo [sic] Moro, a white sixteenth-century Venetian Lord-Lieutenant, was the historical basis for Shakespeare's Othello.23

The Venetian records apparently indicated that Moro was 'known far and wide under the pseudonym of Othello'.²⁴ In the late fifteenth century, Moro was the captain of several Cypriot ships, similar to the description of Othello as 'the Moor himself at sea, / And is in full commission here for Cyprus' (2.1.29-30). On 16 October 1507, Moro appeared in front of the Venetian Senate to share the account of his recent military expeditions, including how he witnessed the deforming effects of leprosy upon a foreign population. Brown connects Moro's tale of lepers with that of Othello's description of the Anthropophagi and the 'men whose heads / Do grow beneath their shoulders' (1.3.144-5). Brown suggests that the mulberries from Moro's insignia are reflected in the 'strawberries' found on Desdemona's handkerchief (3.3.435-6). In the Middle Ages, strawberries were often associated with mulberries.²⁵ Lastly, during Moro's time, the Italian word moro meant 'blackamoor or mulberry-tree'.26

Burbage may have portrayed Othello as a Blackamoor by using 'charred cork' and 'oil' on his skin and a 'black lambswool' to cover his hair.²⁷ Even though Burbage's portrayal of the Moor would have personified Iago's insulting description of the Moor as an 'old black ram' (1.1.88), what little we know of the reaction of Jacobean audiences seems not to

have centred upon the racial element of the play, instead focusing on Desdemona's death. The earliest recorded audience reaction to the play is from 1610 by Henry Jackson, of Corpus Christi College, Oxford. After a performance by the King's Men there, Jackson described how the audience was moved to tears when Desdemona was murdered by her husband.²⁸ Half a century later, in London, the diarist Samuel Pepys wrote that an audience member screamed out in horror when Desdemona was smothered to death.²⁹ From such admittedly scant evidence, it is striking that Othello's crimes were defined here by his murdersuicide, not miscegenation. In stark contrast, during the Antebellum era in America, Othello's marriage was not only against the laws of the land,30 but against the laws of nature.31

Antebellum America

During the Antebellum era, in the majority of the United States, Othello's felonies included homicide, suicide, and marriage. Between 1812 and 1865, 50 per cent of the American states/ territories ratified anti-miscegenationist laws.³² In 1835, President John Quincy Adams, the sixth president of the United States (1825–29), wrote that the great moral lesson of Othello was that mixing Black and white blood in matrimony was a 'gross outrage upon the law of Nature'.33 With Brabantio, Adams believed that if a white woman fell in love with a Black man, it was 'Against all rules of nature' (1.3.102). Although Adams was vehemently opposed to miscegenation, he was also opposed to slavery – a view shared by many Antebellum Americans.34 Even President Lincoln, the Great Emancipator, was never 'in favour of making voters or jurors of negroes ... nor to intermarry with white people'.35 H. H. Furness candidly sums up the valence of miscegenation in the form of a question apparently 'constantly' asked of the Abolitionists: 'How would you like your daughter to marry a n——r'?36 If Adams's daughter Louisa had survived childhood, he would have been as horrified as Brabantio if she had married an Othello.

Othello was one of the most frequently performed Shakespeare texts during the early to

mid-nineteenth century, and audiences on both sides of the Mason-Dixon line shared a deep fascination with the play.37 Yet in a country divided by slavery, would giving Othello a voice and a platform while portraying him as a high-ranking military officer help the Union cause? Or would placing a spotlight on the murderous Moor inspire the Confederate one? In the early nineteenth century, South Carolina, later the first state to secede from the Union in 1860, began to worry about how its residents might interpret the play.³⁸ As a result, in 1807, the City Council of Charleston decided against licensing any performances of Othello, stating that the play's sentiments were 'incompatible with the real interests of this country'.39

Seven years later, the great English actor Edmund Kean decided that a Black Othello was also incompatible with the real interests of the nineteenth-century stage. Kean is remembered as the pioneer of the Moor's 'bronze age':40 the actor 'altered the conventional black to the light brown which distinguishes the Moors by virtue of their descent from the Caucasian race'.41 The complexion of Kean's Othello reflected that of the 'tawnie' Moor in The Merchant of Venice. Kean's later biographer rationalized his actions by observing that there is a 'variety in the colour of the Moors', and that 'Spaniards . . . indeed are half Moors'.42 Paul Robeson later argued that the 'light-skinned Moor' was a reflection of the desperate need to separate the noble Moor from the enslaved African Black man.⁴³ Even though Othello was no longer portrayed as a Black Moor, however, the play's representation of colour still elicited impassioned – and often violent – reactions from the Antebellum audiences.

In August 1822, the French novelist Stendhal recorded the events of a near-fatal production in Baltimore, Maryland, a city south of the Mason–Dixon line. Immediately before Desdemona's death, an American soldier screamed out, 'It will never be said that in my presence a damned n——r killed a white woman.'44 When the colour shock experienced by the soldier evolved from the visceral to the violent, he took out his gun and shot at the actor portraying the Moor. Fortunately,

the actor left the performance with only a broken arm. According to Stendhal, a year did not pass without the 'newspapers report[ing] similar incidents'.⁴⁵ Three years later, during a performance in Albany in New York, a city above the Mason–Dixon line, a 'stalwart canal-boatman' was deeply troubled by the play. In this production, Kean was cast as Othello and Edwin Forrest as Iago. During Iago's manipulation of Othello in Act 3, scene 3, the boatman 'hissed through his teeth while grinding them together, "You damned lying scoundrel, I would like to get hold of you after this show is over and wring your infernal neck!"⁴⁶

The respective performances in Albany and Baltimore were only separated by three years and three hundred miles, yet the respective legislative landscapes were drastically different. In 1691, Maryland became the first American colony not only to ban, but to criminalize, mixed-race marriages.47 This antimiscegenation statute would not be repealed until 1968. In contrast, New York has never had any form of an anti-interracial marriage legislation. New York abolished slavery in 1827.48 This was thirty-seven years before Maryland (1864) and thirty-eight years before the ratification of the Thirteenth Amendment (1865). In Albany in 1825, Othello's criminality was defined by his taking both his life and Desdemona's. Conversely, in Baltimore in 1822, the Moor's felonies included his union and subsequent uxoricide-suicide. The boatman and the soldier both witnessed Kean's portrayal of a tawny-toned Moor, yet the two audience members projected different interpretations upon the colour representation within the play. The boatman reacted to Iago's 'green-eyed monster' of jealousy (3.3.169), whereas the soldier in Baltimore reacted to the 'black Vengeance' of Othello (3.3.447). Analogous to a Rorschach test, the audience's response to the play's use of colour, both actual and imagined, was correlated to their respective cultural influences.

The American use of a lightened Moor continued after the end of the Civil War (1865) and through the ratification of the Thirteenth, Fourteenth, and Fifteenth Constitutional Amendments (1865, 1866, and 1870,

respectively). In 1888, Othello was now a free man, a citizen, and had voting rights. However, the American audience could still not reconcile the idea that the script left any room for interpretation on the hue of the Moor's complexion. As a result, in Edwin Booth's 1878 promptbook of Othello, William Winter published an epilogue to delineate the colour of the Moor. Edwin Booth is remembered as one of the pre-eminent American Shakespearean actors of the nineteenth century, and was the older brother of John Wilkes Booth (the man who assassinated Lincoln). First, Winter decided that the text establishes the Moor race as 'Negro', then declared that because there is a 'marked difference between a Moor and a Negro', Othello 'should be painted a pale cinnamon colour'.49 Winter projected his own meaning upon the Moor's image, similar to a patient envisioning a black mask within Inkblot 1.

The legacy of a pale cinnamon Moor would continue to prosper,⁵⁰ until he crossed the Atlantic Ocean and 'the horrors of the Herero genocide' began.⁵¹ As a part of the Wilhelmine Empire,⁵² Othello was no longer part of a war centred upon emancipation but, rather, extermination.⁵³

Imperial Germany

During the Second Reich (1871-1918), the most egregious crime the Moor committed was no longer correlated with the act of marriage, manslaughter, or suicide, but rather the act of being human and Black. In a matter of fifty years, from Antebellum America to Imperial Germany, the laws against nature mutated from mixed-race blood to the very existence of Black blood. In 1906, Captain Maximilian Bayer, the founder of Germany's scouting movement, wrote that the very existence of the *Hottentots* went against the laws of nature.54 In the twentieth century, the word 'Hottentot' was often used as a derogatory insult regarding African populations with Black, Brown, and tawny complexions similar to the word 'Moor'.55 A Hottentot became synonymous with a 'savage' person,⁵⁶ analogous to Iago's description of Othello's epileptic episode as a 'savage madness' (4.1.51).

In 1905, the same year as the construction of the Death Island Konzentrationslager (concentration camp),57 the first German law banning Rassenmischung (mixed-race) marriages was ratified in Southwest Africa.⁵⁸ When German Chancellor von Bülow wrote the first order to build a Konzentrationslager in Namibia, he coined the German word for concentration camp.⁵⁹ Benjamin Madley argues that the 1905 'interracial marriage ban catalyzed a movement to institute similar laws in Germany'.60 As the genocidal rhetoric and anti-miscegenation legislation entered into the German vernacular, Othello's Blackness was also abolished.⁶¹ In 2010, Tom Cheesman translated thirty-two German scripts of Othello from 1760 to 2003. He found that during the Wilhelmine era, 'Black' was no longer translated in correlation to race, but rather as a reference to physical ugliness.⁶² In contrast to Kean using stage make-up to manipulate Othello's complexion, the twentieth-century German translations manipulated the actual script. Wolf von Baudissin 'epitomized' Othello and the 'no colour' rule; in his translation, the Moor was always 'unblack' and 'ugly'.63 Baudissin's translation, also known as the Schlegel-Tieck edition, is considered the German Gold Standard.⁶⁴ Through the lens of this edition, the Moor was 'certainly not sub-Saharan African'; in fact, he 'might even be white'.65 The Moor returned to his purported white ancestry, akin to Rawdon Brown's Cristofalo Moro.

In his production,⁶⁶ Max Reinhardt, perhaps the leading twentieth-century German director, used the Schlegel-Tieck edition of Othello.⁶⁷ Similarly to Rorschach's use of colour within his inkblots, Reinhardt believed that colour could be used as a psychological stimulus in dramatic writing.⁶⁸ In a diary entry, Ernst Stern, Reinhardt's long-term stage manager, wrote that, for Reinhardt, 'above all else colour is needed for "mimic art . . . to come to life". '69 Yet in the Schlegel-Tieck edition of *Othello*, the text segregated the Moor from his Blackness. As a result, Reinhardt focused upon Iago's 'green-eyed monster' as the colour to use as a psychological stimulus within his production. Stern writes that Reinhardt envisioned Othello's Iago himself in green, 'glittering like a reptile',7° rather than focusing on the Moor as an 'old black ram' (a phrase cut from the promptbook). As Lawrence Gunter poignantly writes: 'Since a blackamoor Othello did not appear in [German] translation, he could not appear on the stage.'7¹ The script's textual transformation changed the colours of the play's 'painted passion' (4.1.249).

Othello was one of the most popular shows on the German stage during the Great War,72 and German audiences reportedly experienced the play as 'the truest picture of human passion'.73 The script's textual transformation indeed changed the colour of the play's 'painted passion', and the Teutonic public was entranced by the painting of the 'unblack' version of the tragedy. In 1914, after a sold-out production in Cologne, Germany, the Frankfurter Zeitung reported on the excellence of Iago's prowess, Desdemona's inner fire, and Othello's performance; the Moor's race, suicide, and marriage went unmentioned. The article concluded: 'For the audiences here, Shakespeare is not an Englishman, but a German classic.'74 Ironically, half of this article's conclusion is true. Their Othello was written by a German classic, and not an Englishman. The author was Baudissin, not the Bard.

The American scholar James Shapiro describes how the 'incendiary' issue of miscegenation in *Othello* is 'inescapable no matter how heavily edited the script or how much the hero's skin colour was lightened in performance'.75 However, the Schlegel-Tieck edition and the subsequent *Frankfurter Zeitung* review of the performance in Cologne (1914) contradict this argument. In fact, a heavily edited script that rewrites the tragic hero's skin-tone as 'unblack' can be used to extinguish the volatility of the play. Marius Ostrowski argues that the use of Shakespearean rhetoric 'deeply coloured' every aspect of the German experience of the Great War. 76 Conversely, the German experience deeply coloured the Shakespearean rhetoric by bleaching its Moor; and therefore catalyzed the script as a variable - not a constant - in the historiography of the Moor.

Conclusion

The name Othello, like that of Rorschach, has become part of the cultural vernacular, and each acts as a colloquial 'shortcut to our subconscious, plunging through the artifice of our self-presentation and into our darkest mental recesses . . . [to see] who we really are'.77 No analysis of the depth of Blackness in Othello's complexion is complete without taking into account the darkness within our cultural unconscious. Michael Neill writes that Othello has become 'a foundational document in the history of "race". 78 Yet the racial foundation within the texts, including the scripts of the Jacobean, Antebellum, and Wilhelmine eras, is arguably as unsubstantiated as the administration of a Rorschach test. Ironically, William Winter's conclusion about Othello's skintone was mistaken, but his hypothesis was correct: the 'effect of contrast in the elements of colour and nationality' is exactly what creates the powerful colour shock within the play.79

This article has sought to demonstrate that the portrayal and evolution of Othello's complexion and crimes may be directly correlated with the ratification of racist laws in both America and Germany. However, the variability of race-based legislation over time is not the only rhetoric that has coloured the historiography of the Moor; rather, the textual variants of the script itself have been in dialogue with the flickering colours of Othello. History has continually tried to answer the tragedy's question: what colour is Othello's complexion? (What colour is it *really*?) Yet the tragedy of this type of historicization is the simple fact that there is no definitive answer, merely an unconscious need to create an attributed meaning, which is analogous to adding another inkblot to the Rorschach test.

Editor's Note

The unacceptable racist language of some of the quotations has been partially included to indicate their hugely negative social impact.

Notes and References

- 1. Shakespeare in America: An Anthology from the Revolution to Now (New York: Library of America, 2016), ed. James Shapiro, p. xx.
- 2. Tom Cheesman, 'Thirty Times "More Fair than Black": *Othello* Re-Translation as Political Re-Statement', *Angermion*, IV (2011), p. 1–52 (p. 21).
- 3. Christina Luckyj, 'Introduction', *Othello*, ed. Norman Sanders, third edition (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2018), p. 16.
- 4. See, for example, Dympna Callaghan, ""Othello Was a White Man": Properties of Race on Shakespeare's Stage', in Alternative Shakespeares: Volume 2, ed. Terence Hawkes (Abingdon: Routledge, 1996), p. 192–215; Vanessa I. Corredera, Reanimating Shakespeare's 'Othello' in Post-Racial America (Edinburgh: University of Edinburgh Press, 2022); and Coen Heijes, Shakespeare, Blackface, and Race: Different Perspectives (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2020).
- 5. Filho Ricardo Vieira Teles, 'Hermann Rorschach: From Klecksography to Psychiatry', *Dementia & Neuropsychologia*, XIV (March 2020), p. 80–2.
- 6. Lee J. Cronbach, 'Statistical Methods Applied to Rorschach Scores: A Review', American Psychological Association Psychological Bulletin, XLVI (1949), p. 393–429 (p. 425).
 - 7. Teles, 'Hermann Rorschach', p. 82.
- 8. Scott Thill, 'Review: Before Watchmen's Rorschach Has Been There, Done That', Wired, 15 August 2012, https://www.wired.com/2012/08/before-watchmen-rorschach/>.
- 9. Ruth Whippman, 'Tell Me What You See: The Rorschach Test and Its Inventor', New York Times, 14 March 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/14/books/review/the-inkblots-hermann-rorschach-biography-damion-searls.html>.
- 10. Richard Ned Lebow. 'Unser Shakespeare in Nazi Germany', in Shakespeare at War: A Material History, ed. Amy Lidster and Sonia Massai (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2023), p. 175–84 (p. 181).
- 11. Hermann Rorschach, *Psychodiagnostics: A Diagnostic Test Based on Perception*, trans. and ed. Paul Lemkau and Bernard Kronenberg (Berne: Hans Huber, 1942), p. 84.
 - 12. Teles, 'Hermann Rorschach', p. 81.
- 13. UK Parliament, 'The Law of Marriage', 2024, https://www.parliament.uk/about/living-heritage/transformingsociety/private-lives/relationships/overview/lawofmarriage-/.
- 14. Emily Weissbourd, ""Those in Their Possession": Race, Slavery, and Queen Elizabeth's "Edicts of Expulsion", *Huntington Library Quarterly*, LXXVIII (2015), p. 1–19 (p. 2).
- 15. Oxford English Dictionary [henceforth OED; 2024], White Moors, n. (earliest citation 1617).
- 16. A Political and Economic Dictionary of the Middle East, ed. David Seddon (London and New York: Routledge, 2004), p. 431.
- 17. Othello, the Moor of Venice, ed. Michael Neill (Oxford and New York: Oxford University Press, 2006), 4.2.224–6. (All references are to this edition, unless otherwise specified.)
- 18. The most excellent Historie of the Merchant of Venice [Q1] (London, 1600), D1v ('Enter Morochus a tawnie Moore').
- 19. See e.g. 1.3.289; 5.2.248; 5.2.224; 1.1.125; 2.1.286; 2.3.129; 1.3.48; and 2.1.28.

- 20. For a discussion of the play's variant Quarto (1622) and Folio (1623) texts in relation to this issue, see Leah S. Marcus, 'The Two Texts of Othello and Early Modern Constructions of Race', in Textual Performances: The Modern Reproduction of Shakespeare's Drama, ed. Lukas Erne and Margaret Jane Kidnie (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2004), p. 21–36.
- 21. Rawdon L. Brown, Marino Sanudo, and Jacopo V. Foscarini, *Ragguagli Sulla Vita e Sulle Opere Di Marin Sanuto* (1837; Dublin: HardPress, 2020), p. 79.
- 22. John J. Norwich, Paradise of Cities: Nineteenth-Century Venice Seen Through Foreign Eyes (New York: Viking, 2003), p. 106.
- 23. Brown, Sanudo, and Foscarini, Ragguagli Sulla Vita, p. 79.
- 24. Rawdon Brown, 'The Original of Shakespeare's "Othello"', The Academy, 9 January 1875, p. 41.
- 25. OED, mulberry (n.) 1b., citing 'Cheryes sloes Morberies strawberies' (1480).
- 26. Brown, 'The Original of Shakespeare's "Othello"', p. 41.
 - 27. Luckyj, 'Introduction', p. 16.
- 28. Sacha Roberts, 'Reading Shakespeare's Tragedies of Love: Romeo and Juliet, Othello, and Antony and Cleopatra in Early Modern England', in A Companion to Shakespeare's Works, Volume III: The Comedies, ed. Richard Dutton and Jean E. Howard (Hoboken: Wiley, 2008), p. 108–33
- 29. Gāmini Salgādo, *Eyewitnesses of Shakespeare: First Hand Accounts of Performances* 1590–1890 (Brighton: Sussex University Press, 1975), p. 47.
- 30. Nyla Provost, 'Mixing: A History of Anti-Miscegenation Laws in the United States', History in the Making, XVI (2023), p. 75–98 (p. 75).
- 31. Americans on Shakespeare, 1776–1914, ed. Peter Rawlings (Abingdon: Routledge, 2018), p. 64–5.
- 32. For this statistic, the author checked each state's legislative history and compiled the data accordingly.
 - 33. Americans on Shakespeare, ed. Rawlings, p. 64–5.
- 34. Stephanie J. Richmond, 'Microhistories of Slavery and Racism in Antebellum America', *Reviews in American History*, XLVI, No. 3 (September 2018), p. 385–90 (p. 386).
- 35. Abraham Lincoln, *Speeches and Writings*, 1832–1858: *Speeches*, *Letters*, *and Miscellaneous Writings*; *The Lincoln–Douglas Debates*, ed. Don E. Fehrenbacher (New York: Library of America, 1989), p. 636.
- 36. A New Variorum Edition of Shakespeare: Othello, ed. Horace H. Furness (Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott & Co., 1913), p. 407.
- 37. Michael Anderegg, *Lincoln and Shakespeare* (Lawrence: University Press of Kansas, 2015), p. 53.
 - 38. Ibid.
 - 39. Ibid., p. 276.
 - 40. Shakespeare in America, ed. Shapiro, p. xxi.
- 41. Frederick W. Hawkins, The Life of Edmund Kean (1869; New York: Benjamin Blom, 1969), p. 221.
 - 42. Ibid
- 43. Marvin Rosenberg, The Masks of Othello: The Search for the Identity of Othello, Iago, and Desdemona by Three Centuries of Actors and Critics (Newark: University of Delaware Press, 1992), p. 195.
- 44. Stendhal, *Racine and Shakespeare*, trans. Guy Daniels (New York: Crowell-Collier, 1962), p. 22.
 - 45. Ibid.
- 46. William Rounseville Alger, *Life of Edwin Forrest, The American Tragedian* (Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott, 1877), p. 477.

- 47. John W. Johnson, 'Anti-Amalgamation Law, 20 September 1664', Historic US Court Cases 1690–1990: An Encyclopaedia (New York: Garland Pub, 1992), https://aaregistry.org/story/anti-amalgamation-law-passed/
- 48. David N. Gellman, *Emancipating New York: The Politics of Slavery and Freedom* (Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 2006), p. 10.
- 49. Edwin Booth and William Winter, *Prompt-Book of Shakespeare's Tragedy of 'Othello'*, as performed by Mr. Edwin Booth and Mr. Lawrence Barrett (1878; New York: J. H. Magonigle, 1888), p. 121.
 - 50. A New Variorum Edition, ed. Furness, p. 406.
- 51. Cheesman, 'Thirty Times "More Fair than Black"', p. 27.
 - 52. Ibid.
- 53. Benjamin Madley, 'From Africa to Auschwitz: How German South West Africa Incubated Ideas and Methods Adopted and Developed by the Nazis in Eastern Europe', European History Quarterly, XXXV, No. 3 (July 2005), p. 429–64 (p. 446).
 - 54. Ibid.
 - 55. OED, Hottentot (n. & adj.).
- 56. Nicholas Hudson, "Hottentots" and the Evolution of European Racism', Journal of European Studies, XXXIV, No. 4 (December 2004), p. 308–32 (p. 309).
- 57. Casper W. Erichsen, 'Namibia's Island of Death', New African, CDXXI (2003), p. 46–9 (p. 47).
- 58. Lora Wildenthal, *German Women for Empire*, 1884–1945, ed. Julia Adams and George Steinmetz (Durham, North Carolina: Duke University Press, 2001), p. 87.
 - 59. Madley, 'From Africa to Auschwitz', p. 438.
 - 60. Ibid.
 - 61. Ibid.
- 62. Cheesman, 'Thirty Times "More Fair than Black"', p. 6.

- 63. Ibid., p. 21-2.
- 64. Ibid., p. 13.
- 65. Ibid., p. 21.
- 66. Oliver M. Sayler, *Max Reinhardt and His Theatre* (1924; New York: Brentano's, 1926), p. 84.
- 67. I am grateful to Binghamton University, University of New York, for granting me access to a digitized copy of Reinhardt's full original promptbook for *Othello* (1900s). Extracts from other of Reinhardt's annotated texts of the play are available at https://omeka.binghamton.edu/omeka/collections/show/21.
- 68. Henry Kahane, 'Max Reinhardt's Total Theatre: A Centenary Lecture', *Comparative Literature Studies*, XII, No. 3 (September 1975), p. 323–37 (p. 327).
 - 69. Ibid.
 - 70. Kahane, 'Max Reinhardt's Total Theatre', p. 328.
- 71. Lawrence Gunter, 'Othello on the German Stage: from 'The Moore of Venice' to 'Chocco', from Schlegel-Tieck to 'Kanak Sprak', in 'Othello' in European Culture, ed. Elena Bandín, Francesca Rayner, and Laura Campillo Arnaiz (Amsterdam: John Benjamins Publishing Company, 2022), p. 81–96 (p. 82).
- 72. Marius S. Ostrowski, 'Germanizing Shakespeare during the First World War', in *Shakespeare at War: A Material History*, ed. Amy Lidster and Sonia Massai (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2023), p. 111–20 (p. 117).
- 73. Oswald LeWinter, *Shakespeare in Europe* (Harmondsworth: Penguin, 1970), p. 139.
- 74. 'Kölner Theaterchronik', Frankfurter Zeitung, 11 November 1914.
 - 75. Shakespeare in America, ed. Shapiro, p. xxi.
 - 76. Ostrowski, 'Germanizing Shakespeare', p. 119.
 - 77. Whippman, 'Tell Me What You See'.
 - 78. Othello, ed. Neill, p. 1.
- 79. Edwin Booth and William Winter, *Prompt-Book*, p. 121.